TOWN COUNCIL
TOWN OF SOUTH WINDSOR
Minutes Page 1 November 5, 2018

TOWN COUNCIL - REGULAR MEETING
COUNCIL CHAMBERS - SOUTH WINDSOR TOWN HALL

1. Call Meeting to Order

Mayor Anwar called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
4, Roll Call

Members Present:  Mayor M. Saud Anwar
Deputy Mayor Andy Paterna
Councilor Audrey Delnicki
Councilor Mary Justine Hockenberry
Councilor Karen Lydecker (after she was appointed and
sworn in)
Councilor Liz Pendleton
Councilor Matthew Riley
Councilor Janice Snyder

Members Absent:  Councilor Lisa Maneeley
Others Present: Matthew B. Galligan, Town Manager

Deputy Mayor Paterna made a motion to suspend the rules in order to bring Agenda
ltem 14. B. forward. Councilor Snyder seconded the motion, and it was approved,
unanimously.

14. Unfinished Business

B. Resolution Appointing Karen Lydecker (D) to the South Windsor Town
Council

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby appoints
Karen Lydecker (D) to the South Windsor Town Council for-a term ending
November 11, 2019, to fill the unexpired term of Jeffrey Glickman.

Was made by Councilor Pendleton
- Seconded by Mayor Anwar
The motion was approved, unanimously

Councilor Lydecker was sworn in by Lori Trahan, Town Clerk.

Councitor Lydecker thanked her husband, the Town Council, and the citizens of the
Town for giving her this opportunity.
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ITEM:

5. Communications and Reports from Town Manager

Mr. Galligan reported on the following:

Tonight there is a resolution for a tax fixing agreement for Scannell Properties
which is Coca-Cola Boitling Company. Presently the land is used for farming
and the taxes collected on these parcels of property are approximately
$7,000. After the closing, the land value will go to about $2.1 million which
will generate about $56,000 in new taxes to the Town. Even if the Town
gives a 70% abatement over seven years, the Town will get $125,000 coming
into the Town on that abatement which is the Town's 30%. The personal
property will generate $367,848. In the first year when the company is on the
assessment role, the Town will receive $549,523 in new taxes. Over a ten
year period, the anticipated tax revenues are about $4.8 million for the real
property, the abatement for seven years is $2.3 million, so the new real
property taxes over a ten year period would be $2.4 milion. The personal
property with depreciation will be $2.1 million which means over a ten year
period, the Town is looking at $4.6 million of new tax revenue coming in.
These numbers do not include the trucks as well as other furniture and
fixtures. [f this cannot be done, Coca-Cola will have to move to Needham,
MA because East Hartford could not expand. This abatement is two
communities working together to save jobs. There has been approval from
DEEP and stormwater management planning will begin. An application will
have to go to the Water Pollution Control Authority which will be heard on
November 7i", Where the sewer line is proposed to go will enhance South
Windsor's infrastructure. In the future, a pump station may be necessary.

At the CCM Conference, the Waste Zero Program was discussed which is a
new way {o pick up garbage. DEEP as well as CCM are looking at a program
which is almost like a pay as you go program where recycling will be broken
up to avoid contamination. The Water Pollution Control Authority and Town
staff will be discussing this program.

At the CCM Conference, Mr. Galligan announced that he received two
awards, the Joel Cogen Lifetime Achievement Award and the Richard Lee
Innovators Award. Mr. Galligan thanked Councilor Snyder for submitting his
name for these awards and stated he was honored.

{Discussion Continued on Next Page)
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ITEM:
5. Communications and Reports from Town Manager (Continued)

Answering questions from the Council, Mr. Galligan explained that in spite of the
tax abatement, the Town would receive $549,000 per year in property taxes. After
the seven-year period, the Town will receive approximately $300,000 more per
year. They would like to start the ground work for this project before the winter.

Council members congratulated Mr. Galligan on his awards as well as Michele
Lipe for her role with Sustainable CT which the Town received a Bronze Award.
Mr. Galligan informed the Council that the Town also received a regionalization
award for the EOC.

Mr. DeMallie stated that the project had received DOT approval as well as IWA/CC
and the Planning and Zoning Commission approvals. The DEEP Stormwater
District permit has been submitted tonight, and it is hopeful for an accelerated
timeframe of 16 days. Construction will hopefully begin mid-month. Design
Professionals prepared an engineered site plan, and part of that is the stormwater
drain system which has already been approved by the Inland Wetlands
Agency/Conservation Commission, Planning and Zoning, and the Town Engineer.
It is now going to the DEEP for a stormwater discharge permit for construction
activities which is required with any large land development project.

Mr. Galligan informed the Council the Phillip R. Smith Elementary School would be
open November 6 for voting.

Councilor Pendleton questioned if the Town could work with DOT to ensure that
tractor-trailer trucks do not use residential roads to get to and from the Scannell
property. Mr. DeMallie stated that trucks would be coming to and from 1-291 so
Route 5 will be used. '

Mayor Anwar stated that this is a good project and he would encourage the
Council to support it. Mayor Anwar then asked the Town Manager about the letter
from residents who are concerned about speeding vehicles on Laurel Street and
other residential side streets in Town. Mr. Galligan stated that he shared this
concern with the Chief of Police and the Traffic Division will be out there to do
counts.



TOWN COUNCIL.
TOWN OF SOUTH WINDSOR

Minutes Page 4 : November 5, 2018
ITEM:
6. Public Input (items Not on the Agenda)

Mr. Roy Normen, Homestead Drive, came before the Council and congratulated
Councilor Lydecker on her appointment to the Council and Mr. Galligan on
receiving awards through CCM. Mr. Normen explained that he was present to help
push for people to vote for the open space referendum tomorrow. This will help
the Town complete its open space planning. Mr. Normen also encouraged
resident to vote for the State referendum which would require stricter rules for open
space.

Mr. Art Sladyk, 89 Pierce Road, and a member of the South Windsor Patriotic
Commission and American Legion came before the Council t0 announce that on
Sunday, November 11, 2018, there will be a ceremony at Veteran Memorial park at
11:00 a.m.

Mrs. Maureen Sheridan from the YWCA Region, came before the Council to
announce that the YWCA made and asset purchase of the Mother Goose Daycare
Center. The name has changed to The YWCA South Windsor Early Learning
Center.

Mrs. Jill Marini, YWCA Region, explained that there are currently 50 spaces
available for the before and after-school program. The center is working with the
school system to work out the bussing situation.

Adoption of Minutes of Previous Meetings

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby approves the
Minutes of the following Town Council Meeting: Special Meeting Minutes of
October 15, 2018.

Was made by Councilor Delnicki

Seconded by Mayor Anwar

The motion passed on a roll call vote of 6-0 with Councilor Lydecker and Councilor
Riley abstaining.

(Adoption of Minutes of Previous Meetings Continued on Next Page)



TOWN COUNCIL

TOWN OF SOUTH WINDSOR
Minutes Page 5 November 5, 2018
ITEM:
7. Adoption of Minutes of Previous Meetings (Continued)

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby approves the
Minutes of the following Town Council Meeting: Special Meeting Minutes of
October 17, 2018.

Was made by Councilor Delnicki
Seconded by Councilor Snyder
The motion passed on a roll call vote of 7-0 with Councilor Lydecker abstaining

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby approves the
Minutes of the following Town Council Meeting: Regular Meeting Minutes of
October 1, 2018.

Was made by Councilor Delnicki
Seconded by Councilor Pendleton

Mayor Anwar made the following amendments: page 3, line 4, it says Craig
Zimmer and should read Craig Zimmerman; page 6 and 7, the title says Public
Input (Items No on the Agenda) and should say (Items Not on the Agenda); and
page 9, under Reports of Temporary Committees, it says Siler Award and should
say Silver Award.

Mayor Anwar called for a vote on the amended minutes; they passed on a roll call vote
of 7-0 with Councilor Lydecker abstaining.

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby approves the
Minutes of the following Town Councii Meeting: Regular Meeting Minutes of
October 15, 2018.

Was made by Councilor Delnicki
Seconded by Mayor Anwar
The motion passed on a roll call vote of 7-0 with Councilor Lydecker abstaining

Public Petitions

None
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ITEM:
9. Communications from Liaisons, Officers, and Boards Directly Responsible to
Council
None
10. Reports from Standing Committees
None
11. Reports of Temporary Committees
None
12. Public Participation (ltems on the Agenda)
None
13. Consent Agenda
Councilor Riley made a motion to approve agenda items 14. C. (*) through 14. F.
(*) as the Consent Agenda. Mayor Anwar seconded the motion; and it was
approved, unanimously.
14. Unfinished Business

*C. Resolution Appointing James O’Brien (R) to the Human Relations
Commission

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby appoints
James O'Brien (R) to the Human Relations Commission for a term ending
November 30, 2020, io fill the expired term of Sanjib Kumar.

(Approved by Consent Agenda)
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ITEM:

14. Unfinished Business (Continued)

*D. Resolution Appointing Marek Kozikowski (R) an Alternate to the Inland

*E.

*F.

A.

Wetlands Agency/Conservation Commission

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby appoints
Marek Kozikowski (R) an Aliernate o the Inland Wetlands
Agency/Conservation Commission for a term ending December 1, 2019, to fill
the unexpired term of James MacDonald.

(Approved by Consent Agenda)

Resolution Appointing Edward Gawlinski (R) a Full Member to the
Patriotic Commission

BE IT RESOLVED that the South. Windsor Town Council hereby appoints
Edward Gawlinski (R) a Full Member to the Patriotic Commission for a term
ending December 31, 2020, to fill the unexpired term of Paul Mozzicato.

(Approved by Consent Agenda)

Resolution Appointing Bobbi Jo Maltz (R) an Alternate to the Patriotic
Commission

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby appoints
Bobbi Jo Maltz (R) an Alternate to the Patriotic Commission for a term ending
December 31, 2020, to fill the unexpired term of Edward Gawlinski.

(Approved by Consent Agenda)
Discussion Iltem: Hiring Process for the Position of Town Manager

Mayor Anwar reported that the Council had hired Straiegic Government
Resources as the firm who will be the Executive Search Firm for the hiring
process of a new Town Manager. They have started the process by having
interviews with community members, Town staff and Council members to
find out the direction the Town would like to move forward with the process
for the hiring of a Town Manager.
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ITEM:

15. New Business:

A. Resolution Authorizing the South Windsor Town Council to Remove Pat
Soucy (R) from the Water Pollution Control Authority

WHEREAS, under the Town Charter, Chapter 5, Section 502 (b), the South
Windsor Town Council has the authority to remove any member of a Board,
Commission, or Committee appointed by it if such member has absented
himself/herself from all meetings of his/her Board, Commission, or Committee
for a period of three consecutive months; and

WHEREAS, Mr. Pat Soucy (R) a Member of the Water Pollution Control
Authority has been absent from the Commission meetings for more than a
period of three consecutive months; and

WHEREAS, there have been attempts to seek a resignation from Mr. Soucy
to no avail ‘

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that pursuant to Section 502 (b) of
the Town Charter, the South Windsor Town Council hereby removes Mr, Pat
Soucy as a member of the Water Pollution Control Authority.

Was made by Councilor Snyder
Seconded by Councilor Pendleton

Mayor Anwar stated that every person who volunteers their time is valued,
but there are times when people go through challenges in their lives and
cannot fulfill their service.
Mayor Anwar called for a vote on the motion; it was approved, unanimously.
B. Resolution Appointing Ashwatha Narayana (R) to the Water Pollution
Control Authority and Postponing Consideration of this Motion until the
Town Council’s Next Regularly Scheduled Meeting

(Resolution Continued on Next Page)
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ITEM:
15. B. (Continued)

BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council hereby appoints
Ashwatha Narayana (R) to the Water Pollution Control Authority for a term
ending November 30, 2019, to fill the unexpired term of Pat Soucy, and
postpones consideration of this motion until the Town Council’s next regularly
scheduled meeting.

Was made by Councilor Riley
Seconded by Councilor Pendleton
The motion was approved, unanimously

C.

Resolution Approving Offer of a Tax Assessment Agreement with
Scannell

WHEREAS, a Request for a Tax Abatement has been received from
Scannell, the owner of property at 359 Ellington Road, South Windsor, CT;
and

WHEREAS, the Town of South Windsor's Tax Partnership Program
established pursuant to Connecticut General Statutes Section 12-65b, is
intended to encourage the development and expansion of quality
businesses in Town through tax and other economic incentives, and is
designed to retain and atiract businesses that will generate substantial
additional tax revenues and employment opportunities for the Town while
providing quality goods and services; and

WHEREAS, the Town Manager recommends, pursuant to said program,
that a tax assessment agreement be offered to Scannell as an incentive to
invest an estimated $42,437,200 in total costs, including construction of a
new building in South Windsor (the land and building improvements
collectively referred to as the “Real Property”)

(Resolution Continued on Next Page)
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ITEM:
15. C.  (Continued)

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town
Council is pleased 1o offer a tax assessment agreement between the Town
and Scannell reducing the amount of the estimated real property
assessment of the Real Property by 70% for a period of seven (7) years
with an estimated tax benefit reduction of $341,479 annually, commencing
with the Grand List following the date of the Certificate of Occupancy is
issued; provided, however, that if such assessment is changed by any
future Town revaluation, the new assessment value of the Real Property
shall be reduced by the percentage applicable to the year within the seven
(7) year period such assessment is changed; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council’s offer
to Scannell is conditioned upon Scannell (1) meeting the estimated
$42,437,200 construction cost figure and agreeing to the estimated
assessment figure; and (2) continuing to pay the real estate taxes on the
Facility for a minimum of ten (10) years from the date the Certificate of
Occupancy is issued; if Scannell fails to meet either of these conditions,
Scanneli shall refund the Town of South Windsor all of the tax benefit
reductions it has received; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the South Windsor Town Council’s offer
is contingent upon Scannel’'s| execution of a written agreement reflecting the
terms set forth in the resolution and such other terms as the Town may
require.

Was made by Councilor Hockenberry
Seconded by Mayor Anwar

Answering questions from the Council, Mr. Galligan stated that there would
be 25 new jobs in East Hartford. All of the distribution jobs will move to
South Windsor. This facility consists of 21,000 sq. ft. for sales and office so
there will be new sales positions and secretary positions. Mr. Galligan felt
the statement in the resolution, “continuing to pay the real estate taxes on
the Facility for a minimum of ten (10) years”, should remain at ten years
because this is what has been used in the past, they are committing a lot to
this project, and they have been a long-term resident of the State of
Connecticut.

(Resolution Continued on Next Page)
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ITEM:

15. C. {Continued)

Mayor Anwar called for a vote on the motion; it was approved, unanimously.

D. Resolution Approving a Refund of Property Taxes to Fifty-five (55)
South Windsor Taxpayers

BEIT RESOLVED'that the South Windsor Town Council hereby approves a

refund of property taxes to fifty-five (55) South Windsor Taxpayers, the total
of said refunds being $7,575.42 as shown in attached Exhibit A.

Was made by Councilor Lydecker
Seconded by Councilor Snyder
The motion was approved, unanimously

16. Passage of Ordinance

None

17. Public Input/Participation (Any Matter)

Nohe
18. Communications and Petitions from Council

Councilor Hockenberry stated that the Veterans are selling wreaths to put on
veterans graves and she hopes everyone can contribute.

19. Executive Session

At 7:54 p.m. Deputy Mayor Paterna made a motion to go into Executive Session
to discuss matters concerning security strategy and deployment of security
personnel and to discuss possible purchase of real estate. Councilor Delnicki
seconded the motion; and it was approved, unanimously.

(Executive Session Continued on Next Page)



TOWN COUNCIL
TOWN OF SOUTH WINDSOR

Minutes Page 12 November 5, 2018

- ITEM:

19. Executive Session (Continued)

The following individuals went into Executive Session: Mayor Anwar, Deputy
Mayor Paterna, Councilor Delnicki, Councilor Hockenberry, Councilor Lydecker,
Councilor Pendleton, Councilor Riley, Councilor Snyder, Assistant Town Manager
Scott Roberts, and Town Manager Matthew B. Galligan.

At 9:06 p.m. Councilor Lydecker made a motion to adjourn the Executive Session.
Deputy Mayor Paterna seconded the motion; and it was approved, unanimously.

20. Adjournment

At 9:06 p.m. Councilor Snyder made a motion to adjourn the Regular Meeting.
Councilor Hockenberry seconded the motion; and it was approved, unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Dobroh L. ﬁm&

Deborah W. Reid
Clerk of the Councii
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